
Welcome, Culhamites, to the second 

edition of our newsletter.  

Thank you so much for receiving 

issue one of the Culham Echo with 

such positivity. Most of you have read 

our newsletter via the internet, but for 

those of you who have received/

bought hard copies, I know that you 

were delighted with the quality of 

reproduction as well as the content. 

My Harwich printers did us 

proud - at cost price too!  

My personal thanks to our 

webmanager 

extraordinaire - Roger 

Hopeðwho helps arrange 

and present each issue  

In this Issue of the Culham 

Echo we remember 

Greater Culham and the 

signing of the Armistice, 100 years 

ago. It is important that we focus on 

former College souls who gave their 

lives for the cause of freedom in both 

World Wars.  

I am heartened that Primary/

Secondary Schools have  increased 

pupil awareness of these historic 

events, and , of course, the Royal 

British Legion with their poppies and 

solemn, dignified parades have also 

contributed here.  

This November, on the 11th of the 

11th we can all remember our College 

and those names on the Chapel 

Memorial. Not known to us, perhaps, 

but they belonged to Culham as 

tutors or students, treading corridors 

familiar to us all. 

They would have heard the College 

bell toll, seen larks ascending over 

English wheat-fields, and with 

youthful vigour, looked forward to 

careers in a wonderful profession. 

Forgotten, unappreciated in 2018? 

Never! 

On a brighter note, I hope 

you had success with the 

light-hearted challenges of 

Issue 1. More are 

enclosed. Thank you to all 

of the contributors - I await 

a fresh deluge of delight 

from you, dear Reader, on 

any subject College linked, 

or, if you have an 

educational beef and want 

to get it off your chest, well, you know 

how to contact me. 

Happy reading everyone, and, as 

always, Floreat Culham! 

Nigel R C Spencer MBE DL  

Editor 
 

nigelspencer.crusaders@btinternet.com 

01255 502702 

www.culhamcollege.co.uk 

and 
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One of my first experiences at Culham was of going 

down to Oxford, along with all the new first years, to 

be welcomed by the University - although not into it*. 

The first part took place in the Sheldonian Theatre 

when one of the pro-vice chancellors gave a speech 

about the University and about the importance of 

schools and teachers. Then we all trouped over to 

the University Church on a rather gloomy autumn 

day for a rather dreary service. That is the last time 

Iôm going, I thought to myself. 

A couple of months later John Wyatt casually 

mentioned that it was my turn to arrange the service 

for the coming year. Having weighed up the pros 

and cons, well mainly the 

cons, of the occasion, I 

decided a drastic solution was 

called for. I needed someone 

high profile who could give a 

stirring and memorable 

address ï and I had recently 

met just such a person. 

Bishop Colin Winter had 

arrived at the Abbey in Sutton 

Courtenay. Expelled from 

Namibia by the South African 

government for strongly opposing apartheid, he was 

a larger than life character who had originally trained 

at Loughborough to be a PE teacher. He accepted 

the challenge. 

The day arrived and I went down to Oxford early to 

check out the church. There was no heating and 

only a few lights that could be used as it was all on 

an off-peak system which could not be over-ridden. 

A great start! 

The actual Sheldonian experience was just as bad 

as it rapidly became clear that the pro- vice 

chancellor could not get out quickly enough and it 

was all over in less than 15 minutes. Half the 

students then came straight over to the church and 

the other half went off for a coffee. We couldnôt start 

the service until the allotted time so we had 300 

students inside a cold, gloomy church with nothing to 

do for nearly an hour. Bishop Colin quickly stepped 

up and saved the day 

by leading an 

impromptu African 

singsong involving 

everyone doing lots of 

physical actions to 

keep warm. 

The service which 

followed included 

some rousing hymns and a not easily forgettable 

address by Colin with some graphic descriptions of 

why the Anglican church was opposing apartheid. 

At the end Colin and I went to the door and the four 

College Principals were the first to process out. One 

walked straight past us looking the other way and 

so Colin called her back with a óI donôt think we have 

met.ô Not even Colin could melt the icy comments 

which ensued and a few days later I received a very 

frosty letter complaining that her girls should never 

have heard about the things that Colin described. 

Colin continued to have an association with the 

College including conducting a Confirmation service 

in the chapel and entertaining many students at the 

Abbey whilst they helped to decorate the place. 

Subsequently he moved to Bethnal Green, East 

London. 

For the next 10 years the Namibian church refused 

to appoint a successor on the grounds that Colin 

was still their bishop and he continued to campaign 

vigorously against apartheid and for the human 

rights of all members of his diocese. He was never 

allowed back to Namibia. I know he found the 

relative indifference he experienced in England to 

the plight of the people in his diocese very hard to 

accept. He died of a heart attack in 1982 aged only 

53. 

 

* Along with the other three local colleges of education 
[Westminster, Milton Keynes and Lady Spencer 
Churchill] our Certificate courses were validated by the 
University but only those students doing the fourth year 
Bachelor of Education degree were formally matriculated 
into the University as members of it  hence the 
ambiguity. 
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N ot even 

Colin could 

melt the icy 

comments 

which 

ensued   

C u lh a m  E c ho  O c t o be r  2 0 1 8 

Culham and Bishop Colin Winter  
by Revd Dr. John Gay (Culham College Society Chaplain)  

Bishop Colin Winter 



Hopefully, this will be at our 

next Reunion in 2019. The 

Scroll of Honour's list of 80 

names are included so that we 

can speak them with pride, 

with sadness, with love. 

Whatever our feelings about 

war and fighting, its reality, I 

fear, will always be with us. In 

our own small corner may we 

endeavour to be Peace-

makers and ensure that what 

we say and do and are, reflect 

the highest traditions that 

Culham College has stood for. 

The lovely hymn, Make me a 

channel of the Peace has 

some beautiful lyrics on this 

theme. For Christians, its 

words have significant 

meaning, but other faiths and 

atheists can agree with much 

of what is articulated, for the 

heart behind the sentiments 

surely crosses all boundaries. 

Make me a channel of your 

peace 

It isnôt pardoning that we are 

pardoned 

In giving to all men let we receive 

And in dying that weôre born to turn around 

Make me a channel of your peace 

Where thereôs despair in life let me bring hope 

Where there is darkness, only light 

And where thereôs sadness ever joy 

In 2018 we wear our poppies of whatever hue, with 

pride, as we, ourselves Keep right on to the end 

of the road!      

 

N R C SPENCER MBE DL 

Culham College remembers those from WW1 

P a g e  3  P a g e  3  

One hundred years ago the 

Great War ended. The 11th of 

the 11th 1918 will be for ever 

remembered as the Armistice 

of Promise. That ultimately it 

never delivered, the luxury of 

hindsight can prove, but in 

1918 the relief, much like that 

in 1945, at WW2ôs cessation, 

was universal. 

My grandfather returned 

injured but alive in 1918 to 

face a future of another 50 

years which included a 

marriage, having one son - my 

father - and a good job in the 

Civil Service. He owned a car 

and went on annual holidays; 

he rented a house in suburban 

Harrow. He was one of the 

lucky ones.... 

For those who never returned, 

their names were inscribed on 

monuments that were erected 

in virtually every church, 

village green, Town Hall or 

city square throughout the 

country. We at Culham have 

our own Memorial and it 

resides in our still consecrated and used Chapel. 

Those Culhamites who never returned to their alma 

mater were remembered at the cessation of 

hostilities then, and still are today, by those of us 

who recognise their valour and sacrifice. 

As the Royal British Legion emphasises, 

They shall not grow old as we who are left grow old 

Age shall not weary them, nor the years condemn. 

At the going down of the sun, and in the morning, 

We will remember them 

We collectively echo, We will remember them ; and 

here at Culham College we intend to do just that! 


